BRAUNTON PARISH COUNCIL
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Minutes of the Meeting of Full Council held in the Council Chamber 

at 7.00pm on Monday, 13 February 2017
	


	Present
In attendance


	Cllr D Spear in the Chair, E Spear, Mrs Wellstead, Mrs Chesters, Bennett, Bonds, Lord, Chugg, Bunyard and Lucas.
Tracey Lovell, Braunton Parish Clerk.
Nicola Corrigan, 361 Energy.
1 member of the public.



	252/2016/17
	Apologies


	Received from Cllr Parsons and De Groot.


	253/2016/17
	Items not on the agenda, which in the opinion of the Chairman should be brought to the attention of the Council


	The Clerk announced that the Council had been successful in securing £19,382.50 Devon Work Hub funding towards turning the Braunton Police Station into a Community Work Hub.
The Clerk informed members that during the past week there had been two attempted break in’s to Parish Council owned buildings. The first occurred at the Gardener’s Shed at approximately 5 p.m. on Sunday 5 February.  Fortunately, nothing was taken as the culprit was disturbed by a passer-by but both doors will need replacing.  The second incident was at the Pavilion on the Recreation Ground sometime between Sunday 5 February and Tuesday 7 February the middle W/C door had been forced open and will need replacing.  Both incidents have been reported to the police and the Clerk has made a claim on the Councils insurance to replace all three doors.
The Chairman read out to members a thank you card received form Mrs Mills regarding his Civic Service that she had attended on Sunday 29 January.



	254/2016/17
	Declarations of Interest


	Cllr Bennett declared a non-Pecuniary interest in Minute Ref: 239/2016/17 (a), as the applicant is known to him.

	255/2016/17 
	Request for Dispensation
	None received.

	256/2016/17
	Minutes


	(a) RESOLVED:  That the Minutes of the Council meeting held on 9 January 2017 be approved and signed as a correct record, subject to Min Ref: 224/2016/17 Parish Church Council being amended to Parochial Church Council.
(b) RESOLVED:  That the Minutes of the Additional Council meeting held on 23 January 2017 be approved as a correct record, subject to amending the Minute References to all read 2016/17.

(c) RESOLVED: That the Minutes of the Parks and Gardens Committee meeting held on 31 January 2017 be ratified and adopted by the Council.

(d) RESOLVED: That the Minutes of the Property Committee meeting held on 7 February 2017 be ratified and adopted by the Council.
(N/C)

	257/2016/17
	Police Representation
	The Chairman welcomed Inspector Roger Bartlett to the meeting.   
Inspector Bartlett informed members that he would be retiring in 8 weeks, his last day will be 20 April.

He explained that the reported crime figures compared with last year are down by 10%.  During the past 3 months there have been 30 recorded crimes compared with 39 this time last year.  There has been a decrease in shoplifting but an increase in violent crime including incidents on social media sites.

Inspector Bartlett mentioned that the media had recently run a story on Devon and Cornwall Constabulary, claiming that it had not investigated all reported crimes.  He explained that this statistic reported in the media were due to a technicality and reassured members that all crime reported is investigated. 

The police have announced that over the next 4 years it will be reducing its PCSO’s from 359 to only 150 but increasing its police officers by 90.  These proposed cuts to frontline PCSO’s is very disappointing in terms of neighbourhood policing.  Braunton currently has 4 PCSOs following the cuts it will only have 2.
Cllr Lucas requested an update regarding the local Speed Watch team?  Inspector Bartlett would take this back to the officer dealing with Speed Watch and ask him to provide the Council with an update.
Inspector Bartlett expressed his concerns regarding the closure of Caen Street which is due to take place on 20 February.  He has made the Devon County Council Highway Authority and the project consultants Jacobs aware of the local policing team’s concerns.  Unfortunately, the Council highway authority have rejected their proposal to implement a one-way system around Braunton during the road closure.  

The Chairman and councillors thanked Inspector Bartlett for his report and wished him all the best in his retirement.



	258/2016/17
	Finance
	(a) RESOLVED: That the cheques on the schedule be approved and drawn in the total sum of £8,945.97.
(b)   RESOLVED: That the statement of accounts for January 2017 be noted.
(N/C)


	259/2016/17
	361 Energy
	The Chairman welcomed Nicola Corrigan from Energy 361 CIC.  
Nicola Corrigan gave a brief summary of Energy 361 CIC’s Empower Project, the project includes:

· Energy & Water Saving Advice
· Energy Tariff Switching
· Fuel & Water Debt Assistance
· Benefit Applications for Utility Bill Discounts
· Energy Efficiency Funding Applications
The aim of the project is to provide help and assistance to those in fuel poverty.  Nicola shared some local statistic regarding fuel poverty in the local area:
· Nearly 14% (5,834 people) are in fuel poverty in North Devon

· Braunton East identified as fuel poverty risk area due to high mortality in over 65’s due to cardiovascular and respiratory illnesses (the higher older population increases risk of vulnerability across  Braunton)

· South West has some of the highest utility charges e.g. PAYG Meters, water charges.
· Biggest percentage of those in fuel poverty live in privately rented accommodation (around 21% of properties identified as at risk of being cold homes in North Devon)
· Likelihood of being fuel poor increases with lower levels of energy efficiency (particularly in homes with electric / oil heating)

· Overall trend for increasing energy bills

Those who wish to take advantage of the project can contact Energy 361 CIC direct, or can be referred by one of their partners.  Energy 361 CIC will assess each case individually and will provide:
· One to one advice
· Home visits for bespoke support
· Front line worker/volunteer training 
· Events & clinics
The benefits of the Empower Project include:

· helping people to find better tariffs and reduce their debt 

· helping people to understand their bills

· Raise awareness what is available such as Smart Meters

· Help people to read their meters especially those with mobility issues

Nicola briefly explained another initiative that the Energy 361 CIC are currently running the Local Energy Advice Programme (LEAP).
· a new FREE service, 
· providing important advice, support and energy saving measures to fuel poor and vulnerable households.
· funded by energy suppliers as part of the Warm Home Discount Industry Initiatives fund.
· pilot until May 2017 with hopes for 4 year funding
Those wishing to take advantage of LEAP will have a LEAP helper come out to their homes to carry out an assessment.  Benefits include:

· extra income through benefits, tax credits, charitable grants.  
· bill reductions through budgeting advice and energy and water bill support
· debt advice

The Chairman and councillors thanked Nicola for her informative presentation and suggested that she approach the Royal Air Force Association, Vivian Moon Community Centre and Royal British Legion to raise awareness of the Energy 361 CIC initiatives.
RESOLVED: That the Council includes information on Energy 361 CIC initiatives in its next quarterly Braunton Express.

(N/C)


	260/2016/17
	Action Sheet
	RESOLVED: That the Action Plan be received and noted, attached.
 (N/C)

	261/2016/17
	Planning
	The Chairman requested the Lead Member of Planning Cllr Mrs Wellstead, to present the planning applications to the meeting as per the attached sheet. 


	262/2016/17

	Report from Devon County Councillor


	Devon County Councillor Chugg reported that the County was currently setting its budget for 2017/18.  At present it was being proposed a 1.99% increase by Devon County Council, 3% increase to Social Care Services and a 3% increase by the Fire Service.  Not all aspects of the budget had been considered yet but it is proposed that North Devon allocates a further £22k towards domestic violence and a further £10k towards the Rape Crisis.  

Cllr Chugg tabled business cards on the Free Lifestyle Service for Devon encouraging people to live healthier lifestyles.

The Devolution proposals for Devon and Somerset are looking increasingly unlikely to go ahead.

Cllr Chugg reported that Devon County Council highways had allocated her £34k to be spent on pothole repairs by the end the financial year 31 March 2017.  She requested members to forward her details of where pothole repairs are required in the parish.  It was reported that Lower Park Road and South Street were both in a poor state due to potholes. 


	263/2016/17
	Report from North Devon District Councillors

	Cllr Mrs Chesters reported that North Devon Council is very busy at present.  Meetings this week include Licensing, Overview and Scrutiny and Planning.
The North Devon Theatres have gone into administration which has resulted in 32 people losing their jobs.  North Devon Council held an emergency meeting at Cedars to discuss the future of the North Devon Theatres but their hands are tied, as the keys will be with the Administrator until the end of the month.



	264/2016/17

	Braunton Flood Update

	There were no update reports received.

	265/2016/17
	Closure Lloyds Bank, Braunton

	The Council noted that the Lloyds Bank in Braunton would close on 26 June.  The councillors were very disappointed that the community would be losing the one remaining bank in Braunton.  The Clerk had been informed by Lloyds Bank that they would be providing a mobile banking hub in Braunton for 2 days a week.  It was unclear where the hub would be located and what services it would offer.  Lloyds intend to have the hub in place by mid May prior to the branch closing in June.    
The Clerk reported that the closure of the Lloyds branch in Braunton would affect the Parish Council as it banks with Lloyds.  She advised that the Council considers registering for online banking as soon as possible to avoid complications and delays with its current banking requirements.   

RESOLVED: That the Council agrees to register for online banking and that the requirements and necessary changes to current Council banking practices be delegated to the Finance and Administration Committee who will report back to a future Council meeting.

(N/C)



	266/2016/17

	Proposed closure of Chivenor base
	RESOLVED: That the Council notes a letter received from the Defence Infrastructure Organisation and that a copy be sent to all town and parish councils in North Devon for their information.
(N/C)



	267/2016/17

	North Devon Clinical Commissioning Group

	The Clerk updated members regarding its letter sent to the Chair of the North Devon CCG on 30 November 2016, requesting a public consultation meeting in Braunton regarding the proposed cuts to acute services at North Devon District Hospital.  The Clerk reported that the Council had not yet received a response to its letter even though she had chased the CCG on 3 separate occasions.  
The Clerk tabled a notification received from the National Health Service regarding 3 public events being held in North Devon to discuss the first stage of the review of acute services at the North Devon District Hospital.  The meetings will be held as follows, and those wishing to attend must register to guarantee a space.

· Tuesday, 7 March, 2.30pm to 4:30pm at the Lantern Centre, Ilfracombe.

· Wednesday, 8 March 6pm to 8pm at the Stucley Dining Hall, Bideford.

· Friday 17 March, 11:30pm to 1:30pm at the Stanbury Hall, Barnstaple.

The Clerk informed members that Dr Alison Diamond Chief Executive of the Northern Devon NHS Trust had offered to provide a briefing to Councillors, in their capacity as local elected representatives, regarding the public consultations being held in March.   Dr Diamond had offered to attend a briefing at 6 p.m. on Monday 20 February in the Council Chamber.

RESOLVED: That
a. The Council continues to pursue the CCG requesting that they hold a public consultation meeting in Braunton regarding the proposed cuts to acute services at North Devon District Hospital.

b. The Council accepts Dr Alison Diamonds offer to provide members with a briefing on Monday 20 February at 6pm in the Council Chamber.

(N/C)


	268/2016/17
	Caen Street Overflow Car Park – Permit Scheme for Residents
	The Council considered a report by Councillor Bunyard detailing proposals for a resident parking permit scheme in the Caen Street Overflow Car Park.  The scheme would provide qualifying residents with an annual permit at the cost of £72.50.
To qualify you must:

· Live within a quarter of a mile radius of the Caen Street Car Park.

· Their vehicle is needed regularly and the need cannot be met by other means of transport.

· The vehicle is the resident’s primary mode of transport.

· That no off street parking space is available for the vehicle on the premises occupied by the resident.

· That any garage or other parking space on the residents premises has not been converted to or placed in another use.

· That there is no other alternative parking arrangements available to the resident other than on street parking.

To reduce the workload on the office staff the scheme will be administered by a Working Party of 3 members from the Finance and Administration Committee.   

Members felt that the scheme, if approved, should be administered by the Council’s staff and not councillors.  Cllr Lord felt that it would be unfair to offer the scheme to those residents that live in a quarter of a mile radius and that it should be offered to all residents.   Other members felt that the current parking permit scheme offered by the Council was good value for money costing only £3.33 per week.  

On reflection of the comments made by members Cllr Bunyard withdraw his proposal for a resident parking permit scheme in Caen Street Overflow Car Park.  

RESOLVED: That the Council requests if Devon County Council would be able to provide on-street resident parking in Braunton.  Cllr Chugg volunteered to investigate whether this would be possible and would report back to a future meeting.

(N/C)



	269/2016/17
	Orchard, Butts Gardens
	Further to the Council’s meeting on 14 November 2016 Minute Ref 193/2016/17 members considered arranging a suitable date for a site meeting.

RESOLVED: That prior to arranging a site visit, the Clerk be instructed to request a guide price from the owners.
(N/C)



	270/2016/17
	Items to Note
	RESOLVED: That Council notes item (a) to (c).


The meeting closed at 9:32 p.m.

...................................................The Chairman
239/2016/17. PLANNING

(a)   62448
Formation of two off-road parking spaces at Little Portion, Church Hill Lane, Knowle.  


Applicant:
Mr B Green



Comment:
Recommend approval.

(N/C)

(b)   62451
Replacement of 2 bay windows with French doors at Ground Floor Flat, Towns Mead, 5 Saunton Road, Braunton.

Applicant:
Jenna Fleishman

Comment:
Recommend approval.


(N/C)

(c)   62468
Variation of condition 2 (approved plans) & 3 (materials schedule) attached to planning permission 61377 (erection of 4 dwellings (additional plans & information) to allow amended siting & external appearance at 27 North Street, Braunton.

Applicant:  
Mr Paul Jury

Comment:
Recommend approval.

(N/C)

Cllrs Bonds and Mrs Chesters in their capacity as North Devon Councillors, stated that any opinions expressed during discussions on the following planning application represent a preliminary view and that they will naturally reconsider the application fresh when presented all the facts at principal level.

(d)   62429
Alterations & extensions together with erection of 2 garages & conversion of former kennels to form ancillary accommodation. At Gamekeepers Cottage, Ashford, Barnstaple.

Applicant:
Mr & Mrs Sharp

Comment:
Recommend refusal on the following grounds: 

· the proposed extension is too close to the highway and will cause an obstruction.

· the proposed ancillary accommodation would be a building in the countryside.

(6.4abs)

(e)   62467
Side and rear extension to dwelling at 56 Saunton Road, Braunton.

Applicant:
Mr & Mrs Tilley

Comment:
Recommend approval.

(N/C)

(f)   62443
Conversion of playroom (part of original garage) to holiday accommodation/annexe ancillary to dwelling at 12 Goodgates Grove, Braunton.

Applicant:
Mrs Michelle Ward

Comment:
Recommend refusal over intensification of the site.

(N/C)

(g)   61551
Erection of one dwelling at Dunecliffe, Saunton, Braunton. EX33 1LG


Grid ref; 244897; 137735

Applicant:
Mr & Mrs Minshell

Comment:
Recommend refusal over intensification of the site and the application is contrary to the North Devon and Torridge Local Plan Policy ST14: Enhancing Environmental Assets, (f) protecting and enhancing local landscape and seascape character.


(N/C)
Appeals
(h)
60671
Conversion of dwelling to form five apartments at Greenvalley, Higher Park Road, Braunton.

Appellant:
Mr Paul Reid

Appeal
APP/X1118/W/16/3160673

Reference:


Comment:
The Council wishes to make no further comment. 

(N/C)

NOTICES OF DECISION
Approvals

62204

Extension to dwelling at 2 Mint Park Road, Braunton.

62167

Listed building application for demolition of existing chimney & erection of  
                       new chimney at 21 Heanton Street, Braunton.

62241
Demolition of existing chimney & erection of new chimney at 21 Heanton   Street, Braunton.

62309
Erection of garage at Ashleigh 13 The Grange, Braunton. 

59790
Approval of details in respect of discharge of conditions 3(landscaping), 4(wildlife), 5(Breeam pre-assessment), 6(Breeam certificate), 7(construction waste), 9(noise mitigation scheme) & 11(shed & retaining wall details) attached to planning permission 57649 at land adjacent to 86 Velator, Braunton.

62378
Approval of details in respect of discharge of conditions 5 (tree protection & 7 (archaeology) attached to planning permission 61377 at land adjacent to 27 North Street, Braunton.

Refusals

62155
Erection of one dwelling at land at Westmead Close, Braunton.

61954
Demolition of two semi-detached dwellings & erection of two detached dwellings at Church House, Saunton, Braunton.
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